	SOUTH  LONDON  BOTANICAL  INSTITUTE


	MINUTES  OF  ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING, 104

Thursday 6th September 2018


	Present:   Richard Allen RA, Chair of Trustees, Jonathan Ball JB, Michael Clarke MC, Bob Francis BF, Melanie Harakis MH, Jerry Stevens JS, Marlowe Russell MR, Cherry Simpkin CS, Roy Vickery RV (President) and around 34 members/guests.  


	In attendance: Helen Firminger HF, Nell Gatehouse NG, Caroline Pankhurst CP, 
                         Peter Willans PW, Philip Landergan PL.
                         

	1.
	Welcome

	

	2.
	Apologies for Absence were received from: Keith Potter, Letta Jones and Helga Krauss.
	

	
	
	

	3.

4. 


	Minutes of 2017 AGM and Matters Arising

The minutes were agreed and signed by Richard Allen. There were no matters arising.

Presentation by Independent Examiner, Peter Willans

Peter Willans, the Independent Examiner, presented the accounts. See Annual Report.

Firstly he apologised for the lack of a complete Annual Report, due to some minor amendments to the written Chairman’s Report not being incorporated. This will happen shortly and copies will be available online or by email from us.  There are no changes to the accounts themselves.
He went on to explain the apparent rise in income this year as opposed to the previous year. This was due to the two funded projects, one from the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF) which completed in July of this year and one from the City Bridge Trust (CBT) continuing to September 2019.  Grants were received in the previous year (2016-2017) for expenditure in 2017-2018. Fundraising was slightly down on previous years but the investments remain steady. They are not losing value.

There was a further income of some £4k due to the increase in course fees. 

Direct costs relating to education were slightly reduced whilst grants and garden work costs increased due to the above projects, including a grant for garden signage.

Support costs were also up due to the extra work during the herbarium restoration and the new toilet, plus the higher salary costs, including overtime and pensions.

Governance costs also rose due to the accountancy fees and the legal fees for drawing up the Warden’s contracts. See AOB.  

To sum up: Fixed assets values are reduced due to building depreciation, investment values are increasing. Additional building costs have contributed to a deficit, which was met from reserves.
Richard Allen, RA thanked Peter for his presentation, and Keith Potter, volunteer assistant to the Treasurer, for his excellent set of working papers.  Thanks also to Caroline Pankhurst, Helga Krauss and Nell Gatehouse for all their work and to Marlowe Russell for her work as Treasurer.
MR proposed that the accounts be accepted, seconded by Bob Francis.  The motion was carried and the accounts accepted.
5. The Annual Report and Accounts 2017-2018

RA outlined the report and re-stated that members could request a copy via email or see it online once the amendments had been made.  He outlined all the work that has taken place over the past year:  The herbarium refurbishment was helped by an anonymous donation of £20k for cabinet restoration.  He thanked the many volunteers who helped with this massive task.  The library has also been helped by donations as well as two grants, one from the Leche Trust and one from Idlewild Trust.  These were for rare books conservation and book store refurbishment, achieved once again with the help of invaluable volunteers.  Children’s education too has had some wonderful volunteers without whom we could not go ahead.  In the garden there is new signage thanks to the Finnis Scott Foundation and the CBT grant.   Richard thanked the gardeners, Sarah Davey and Cath Pearson, the wardens, Helen Firminger and Alex Draper, for keeping the building safe and HF for her work on grant applications. He thanked our many volunteers from all aspects of the SLBI – library, garden, education, office, Gazette, events and elsewhere.

	

	6.
	Election of Trustees
The following trustees retired by rotation and were re-elected: RA – nominated by HF, seconded by Jonathan Ball and duly elected.

JB – nominated by CS, seconded by BF and duly elected. 

Melanie Harakis – nominated by JB seconded by RV and duly elected.  

Cherry Simpkin – nominated by MH, seconded by JB and duly elected.

 
	

	
	
	

	7.
	5. Appointment of Independent Examiner
PW and Philip Landergan have formed Landergan & Co. MR advised that this is a very responsible and diligent company, as shown by Peter’s efficiency for the past 11 years, and that the partnership would provide additional resources and back-up. She proposed Landergan & Co. as SLBI’s Independent Examiners and MH seconded.  Landergan & Co. were duly appointed by members for another year.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Brief Verbal Updates

Finance: MR commented that over 6000 people had taken part in SLBI activities during the past year and numbers are increasing every year as a result of the grants that have transformed the SLBI.  The new HLF application, if successful would mean there would be a new member of staff stimulating individual donations, and CP is  applying for more grants to increase income from all sources.
Garden: The report (attached) was read out by RA. 
Education & Projects:  The report (attached) was outlined by CP. She pointed out the donation of chairs from a neighbour, and the new interactive herbarium tablet which was passed around for comments.  She also mentioned the survey she has emailed out for the HLF report and encouraged everyone to take part.   She reported that many people had opted in to the new GDPR legislation.
Gazette: BF and Ros Sim continue to produce our bi-yearly Gazette. 
Membership: Members currently stand at 267, our highest ever – it’s going up every year.  
Library:  The attached report from Judy Marshall and Christine Shepherd was read out by MR. 
Herbarium: RA read out the attached report from the herbarium team.  

JB reported verbally about finding the Mosul Collection dating back to the 1980’s and outlining his research and conservation work.

	

	
	
	

	9.
	AOB
Warden’s Agreements.  The meeting thanked CS for all her work getting the Occupancy Agreement and Voluntary Worker’s status set up as legal contracts.

A suggestion that members be given a membership number for event bookings was raised, to be given consideration when time allows.


	

	The meeting was followed by a fascinating talk from Leif Bersweden, on his book ‘The Orchid Hunter – A Young Botanist’s Search for Happiness’.

	
	Encs: Education & Project Report, Membership, Garden, Herbarium and Library Reports
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Education & Project Report         

AGM, 6 September 2018

Since April this year Helga and I have continued to work on our two projects: ‘Plant Recording for All Ages’, funded by the Heritage Lottery Fund, which started in May 2016 and has just finished, and ‘Botany on Your Plate’, funded by City Bridge Trust, which started in September 2016 and has another year to run. 

We carried out 55 school visits last academic year (compared to 49 last year), most of them here but some visits into school gardens and some joint sessions at Brockwell Park Community Greenhouses. We’ve also held some joint evening information sessions for teachers with the Greenhouses, and have continued our school holiday activities based on both projects. 

A key part of the HLF project has been capital work. I hope you’ve been enjoying our beautiful new toilets since last summer, which were the first stage of our capital work. The second stage this year has been to refurbish the herbarium, which we completed recently – I hope if you haven’t seen it yet you’ll be able to see it tonight, with its new lighting, floor and tasteful white ceiling rose (dark red until recently). We’ve also got a great new interactive in there – on tablets and suitable for all ages and technical abilities – so I hope you have the chance to look at that.
Alongside our refurbishment work we’ve had all of our cabinets cleaned, waxed and painted by a very committed team of volunteers – so thanks to them and also to the generous anonymous donor who funded this work. 

We’ve continued to work with the gardeners on our ‘Botany on Your Plate’ project, with a new addition of a raised bed in which we’ve been growing vegetables for children to see during school visits. Thankfully the slugs and snails don’t seem to have found this yet. We were pleased to work with St Mungo’s, the homelessness charity, on the installation of the bed, giving some young people work experience.  
Also related to the garden, we’ve now installed new signage on each of the beds and developed a new Tree Trail, thanks to our grant last year from the Finnis Scott Foundation. We also had a successful exchange visit with the Botanic Garden of Rome, thanks to funding from the BGCI.  
We’ve continued to expand our range of events, including working with new workshop tutors and new local organisations – in the last year we’ve led a workshop at Thrive, a gardening therapy charity in Battersea Park; we’ve run a joint walk with the Great North Wood project, part of London Wildlife Trust; and a joint walk at Brompton Cemetery for International Women’s Day; we had an exhibition as part of Dulwich Artists’ Open House. These all brought in new people, as well as events run by other people who have hired our rooms. We also had a load of runners here, from Good Gym Lambeth, who seemed to enjoy running down the stairs with all our boxes of herbarium specimens, after our refurbishment – for which we were very grateful.

Publicity continues to keep us busy but does seem to be paying off, with more people saying they’ve heard of us. We had a stall and gave a talk at the RHS Art & Plant Fair this summer, and had a stall at the Permaculture Festival in north London - both generated a lot of interest.

Our e-newsletter is now going out to around 1,200 people, thankfully not too much reduced by the GDPR opt-ins. Our Facebook and Twitter followers continue to grow all the time. 

Now that the HLF project has come to an end, we’re busy writing reports on that and also trying to raise funds for the future – both immediate and long-term.

Finally, as always, we’d like to thank Nell, who does so much to keep everything going (her latest exploit is to train everyone locally in how to use our new defibrillator), and of course all of our volunteers – we’ve had around 50 this year so without them we really wouldn’t achieve half as much. 
Caroline Pankhurst                         and            Helga Krauss

Education & Project Manager                           Plant Education Coordinator

caroline@slbi.org.uk                                         Helga@slbi.org.uk
Membership Report 2018

At present we have 267 members.  This is a record, at last year’s July AGM we had a total of 247 so that is a very encouraging figure.   The fee still stands at £18 per annum and membership includes a bi annual Gazette, 20 free packets of seeds from our extensive Seed List and a reduction of most courses and workshops and events.

 Membership can be taken up via the website paying with paypal,  with a recurring option for the same date each year.

Members who pay via cheque or cash or bacs will have a membership running to 31st December each year,  and will be sent out a renewal form with the Winter Newsletter before Christmas.

We also offer the choice of gifting a membership which proves quite popular in the run up to Christmas too.  We would like to further increase our membership, so please do let anyone you think might like to join of the above information.

Our volunteer Di Harrop has been invaluable in her work with the memberships.  Logging and listing and adding to both the membership and gift aid databases which has been a tremendous help.

Nell Gatehouse

6 September 2018

Garden Report        AGM  104                  September 2018  

 Though there have been no major projects this year the garden has continued to develop. The area previously devoted to South African plants has been cleared in preparation for a new raised bed for food plants for the Botany on Your Plate/Education programme.

A collection of arisaemas (arum relations), donated by Febrin Lapadden, was planted in the woodland area to compare with those in the conservatory. New shrubs in the front garden – Mahonias, euonymus and buddleja - are growing well.

As seems to be the new norm we battled with a dry summer, followed this year by the Beast in March.  Our major loss was the spurge olive, a rare slow growing Mediterranean plant, but otherwise most plants survived the battering though flowered at very eccentric times. 

The to-do list of weekly duties written in our garden diary really tells most of the year’s story – plant, cut down, pot up, prune, tidy sale plants, collect seeds, sweep, shred, weed, go to the tip, wash out, fix, re-pot, ask Nell – and so on. Without our wonderful volunteers we would never keep up with the ‘chores’ and we would really like to thank them all for keeping our garden on track with such enthusiasm and dedication. 

Sarah Davey

Herbarium Report       AGM  104                  September 2018             
Planning, preparing for and carrying out the refurbishment of the cabinets, and the redecoration of both rooms on the ground floor, were the major activities for the herbarium during the period (April 2017 to March 2018). Most of the routine herbarium tasks were suspended as all the specimens were eventually packed away and moved upstairs. However, we were still able to provide a limited number of specimens for classes, lectures and events despite the upheaval. 

Jill Wilson
Library Report            AGM  104                  September 2018 

1 LIBRARY ACQUISITION POLICY

The library prepared a policy in February 2018 for the acquisition of books to the library and artefacts to SLBI which was submitted to the Trustees. This sets out core subject areas and makes it easier to deal with people who want to donate second hand books. The policy does not include the herbarium.

2 NEW BOOKS IN THE LIBRARY

We continue to be very grateful to our supporters who have donated brand new books over the past year as this is vital to continue to attract people to the library.

3 BOOK CONSERVATION

We are delighted that Elizabeth Howard, our conservator, has conserved 6 books (including Gerard’s Herbal) funded by the Leche grant and the Idlewild grant. We will be able to complete the book conservation project and purchase display equipment from the generous gift of Craig Swick who visited us from Arizona. We will proceed with conserving the volumes of Hume’s Stray Feathers (omitted from the Idlewild grant to pay for the store renovation).

Rodney Burton kindly gave us a donation towards repairing some of the books in our county flora collection which is very welcome as some of the books are not in good condition and they are an important part of the main collection.

4 RENOVATION OF BOOK STORE

We are pleased that the Idlewild grant has enabled us to decorate the book store and lay a new  floor. We also have an environmental monitor which measures temperature and humidity. The film placed on the window excludes UV light. With thanks to project manager Nikki Lacourse. Judy is now selecting books which can be discarded from the Library and Nikki will present a list of these to the Trustees.

5 SHOWING VISITORS AROUND

Library staff continue to play an active role in showing visitors around the Institute on a Thursday and encouraging them to attend events. 

Thanks to Nell for health and safety training of volunteers which means we are better prepared for any incidents.

Judy Marshall and Christine Shepherd   1 September 2018.
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